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MEMBERS PRESENT:   
Harold Fabinsky, Chairman/Henry Heppner/David Kaczor/Joseph Liberti/



Philip Murray/Nicholas Taneff/Nicholas Baich, Alternate
EXCUSED:

Paul Bodden 
OTHERS PRESENT:      
John P. Bernard, Planning Coordinator 


                                       Len Berkowitz, Deputy Town Attorney




Andrew Geist, Building Inspector







Thomas Ostrander, Assistant Town Municipal Engineer







Rosemary Messina, Planning Board Secretary





The Chair called the Planning Board meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. by stating that if anyone appearing before the Board has a family, financial or business relationship with any member of the Board, it is incumbent upon that person to make it known under State law and the Town Code of Ethics.

The Chair stated that alternate, Mr. Baich, will be voting this evening in the absence of Mreppmer. Bodden.
Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the reading of the January Planning Board Meeting minutes was unanimously waived as each Board Member had previously received a copy.
Mr. Murray made a motion, seconded by Mr. Kaczor, to accept the January 10, 2018 meeting minutes as presented.

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY

AYE

BAICH 


ABSTAINED
HEPPNER

AYE

KACZOR


AYE

LIBERTI


AYE

MURRAY


AYE
TANEFF


AYE
THE VOTE BEING SIX (6) IN FAVOR, WITH ONE (1) ABSTENSION, THE MOTION IS PASSED.
1.
P.B. File #11-18, Smokes Creek Farms, Vacant Land located on the south side of Jewett-Holmwood Road, east of Deer Run Road, Zoned R-1.  Requesting Planning Board Pre-Application Findings for a twenty-two (22) Lot Subdivision.  (SBL#’s 173.19-3-2.1 & 173.19-3-1.211)
APPEARANCE:  Mr. Christopher Wood, Carmina ⦁ Wood ⦁ Morris

 

       Mr. James Jerge, Owner and Developer
                               Mr. Thomas Johnson, Builder

                               Mr. Kevin Johnson, Relator

The Chairman stated that the Petitioners appeared informally during an October 2018 Planning Board Work-Session. He asked that they bring the Board up-to-speed and explain their project.  He noted that there will be a motion to table their request to allow the member’s time to review the information presented. 
Mr. Wood explained the project to the members noting that they would like to construct a 22-Lot Subdivision on Jewett-Holmwood Road across from the existing Birdsong Subdivision. He reported that the original project needed 22-variances.  However, the plan was revised at the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting held on January 15, 2019, where the Petitioners were granted eight (8) Area Variances for lot width.  Mr. Wood noted that most of the lots proposed exceed the Towns’ 120-ft. width requirement.  The smallest lot width variance granted was for 110-ft.
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It was established that lots located along the creek bed restrict what the Petitioner can do.  
Mr. Wood told the Board that a Wetlands Delineation was performed for the site. He presented a map and explained the wetland areas to the members, noting that the Army Corps of Engineers reviewed the site. It was confirmed that the wetland areas are Federal Wetlands, and as such, no buffer is required. Some wetlands located on lots 15 and 16 will be disturbed to make them buildable lots.  However, the total impact is under 0.1 acres, therefore, no mitigation will be required. The map presented details the 100-year Flood Plain, and several lots are located within it.  Mr. Wood told the Board that they are working with a consultant to address this issue.  
The Chairman established that Mr. Wood did not have the 500-Year Flood Plain indicated on the presented map.  Mr. Wood does not feel it will be significantly different than the 100-year Flood Plain.  He told the members that no structures are located in the 500-ft. Flood Plain.   

Mr. Murray stated that there is a history of water issues on this parcel.  He asked if the recent historic rains that had taken place had any impact on this property.  
Mr. Jerge stated that he was unaware of any significant water impact in the last fourteen years of his ownership of this property. After much discussion it is felt that the improvements that were made downstream by the Town have helped this situation. 
Mr. Murray confirmed that no wetlands are used for the “Green Space” requirements. He confirmed with Mr. Jerge that the words “water” and “problematic” are not used to describe this project site. 
Mr. Wood told Mr. Murray that they must abide by all NYS Stormwater Requirements for this project.

Mr. Kaczor stated that he recalls the water issues here, and knows that a lot of work was done to help alleviate them. He asked Building Inspector Geist how many feet the homes must be placed from the creek.   Mr. Geist told the members there is a buffer requirement with the NYS DEC, and nothing in the Town Ordinances.  Mr. Kaczor noted that he does not want this project to create, or have, flooding issues. 
Planning Coordinator John Bernard noted that the site will have the land built-up with the homes’ basements above the Flood Plain level.  
Mr. Wood indicated on the site plan homes that would be constructed 10-ft. above the creek.
Mr. Heppner stated that he would like to walk the site and see the project area.  Mr. Jerge said the Board is always welcome to do so.  
Chairman Fabinsky stated that someone will contact them to set-up a day when the weather is warmer.
Mr. Liberti discussed the homes that will be located in the Flood Plain lots and established with Mr. Wood that all the homes will have basements meeting FEMA regulations when you build in a flood plain.  
Mr. Johnson stated that he observed that the water in the creek rose slightly during the recent historic rain fall.   He concluded that he sees no problem with flooding at this site.  If there is an issue, the water would only rise and be in the wetlands area.
Mr. Jerge noted that two lots that he had sold off from this property had homes built on them and there are no issues with water reported by these home owners.
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Chairman Fabinsky stated that he would like further information regarding the water table, how the surface water runs, a soil report in terms of the potential for the soil to liquefy, and a map with the 500-ft. Flood Plain shown.  Chairman Fabinsky feels the Board needs time to review the information presented, along with the Zoning Board of Appeals review, and other items.  Therefore, he would like to make a motion to table.
Mr. Wood inquired if the Board would make Pre-Application Findings for the twenty-two (22) Lot Subdivision this evening.

Mr. Kaczor stated that the Board would like to do their due diligence and read through the submitted materials.  
The consensus of the Board is that they need additional information and the time to review this project. 
Mr. Fabinsky made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Murray, to TABLE this item.

THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY


AYE

HEPPNER


AYE

KACZOR


AYE

LIBERTI


AYE

MURRAY


AYE
TANEFF


AYE
THE VOTE BEING UNANIMOUS, THE MOTION TO TABLE IS PASSED.

2.
P.B. File #19-18, 101 Sterling Drive, located on the east side of Sterling Drive, north of Milestrip Road, Zoned 1-1. Peregrine’s Landing Memory Care at Orchard Park, requesting a Building Permit and Site Plan Approval to construct a +/- 9,000 sq. ft. addition, with associated parking. (SBL#152.19-1-25.2)
APPEARANCE:   Mr. Stephen Bowman, President – Peregrine Senior Living
                               
Ms. Melissa Dobbins, Vice President of Project Development 
                               
Mr. James D. Hannon, P.E. President – Hannon Engineering, P.C.

Mr. Bowman told the members that they desire to construct an addition to increase the number of rooms available for individuals who are suffering from memory loss.  In addition to the increase of rooms, they will increase the size of their current dining room, number of parking spaces, and update their 20-year old facade,
Chairman Fabinsky established that the facility has private rooms used for senior-aged individuals.  Peregrine representatives indicated that they have several existing locations in New York State, and maintain grades of C’s & A’s. 
Chairman Fabinsky spoke of Emergency Medical Service (EMS) calls that take place at similar facilities in Orchard Park and inquired as to what the practice is for their facility and its statistics regarding EMS assistance. 
Mr. Bowman did not have the statistics available regarding how often this occurs at their facility.   He told the members that it is their policy practice to call 911 if an individual has had an accident or has fallen.  However, they have applied to extend their current Adult Home license and are awaiting its approval to offer Assisted Living Care. 
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Mr. Murray established that the Petitioners have an operating license for an Adult Home. They are currently applying for three additional licenses.  He discussed further details involving care at the facility.

Mr. Liberti established that their Cheektowaga, New York facility offers one-hundred percent family care.  He also established that the building’s addition is 9,000-sq.ft.  
Mr. Kaczor asked for additional details involving the rooms, and occupancy.  He also reviewed the elevations with the Petitioners including the outside environment.  Ms. Dobbins told the members that there are two outside court yards, and that a third will be constructed during the upgrading of the site. 
Mr. Taneff established that the entire facility will be updated.


Mr. Liberti made a MOTION, seconded by Mr. Heppner, to RECOMMEND that the Town Board GRANT SITE PLAN APPROVAL and ISSUE a BUILDING PERMIT to construct a 9,000-Sq.Ft. addition with associated parking, per the plans received on 1/25/19, based on the following conditions and stipulations:

1.
This is an Unlisted SEQR Action, based on the Short EAF Parts 1 and 2, and a Negative Declaration is recommended.

2.
The Site Lighting is limited to those fixtures and poles indicated on the approved Site Plan.  Light fixtures shall have flat lenses and all lighting is to be directed downward and toward the site.
3.  
No outside storage or display is permitted.

4. 
The Landscape Plan, received 1/25/19, meets all Green Space regulations with 59% Green Space.  In accordance with Section 144-44(c)(1)(a)(2), a Certified Check amounting to 50% of the $23,979.94 Landscaping Estimate Value shall be deposited with the Town Clerk. ($11,989.97)

5. 
Dumpsters as shown shall be screened, along with any additional dumpsters, in accordance with Section 144-25 of the Town Code.

6.  
Town Engineering Approval was granted on 2/12/19.  
THE VOTE ON THE MOTION BEING:

FABINSKY


AYE

BAICH


AYE
HEPPNER


AYE

KACZOR


AYE

LIBERTI


AYE

MURRAY


AYE
TANEFF


AYE
THE VOTE BEING SEVEN (7) IN FAVOR, THE MOTION IS UNANIMOUSLY PASSED.
There being no further business, the Chairman adjourned the meeting at 7:52 PM

DATED:          3/7/19
REVIEWED:  3/13/19   




               

Respectfully submitted,                     










  Rosemary M. Messina


 Harold T. Fabinsky, Planning Board Chairman                                                              Planning Board Secretary                                                                                                                                     
